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BE IT REMEMBERED that the above-entitled
and numbered matter came on regularly to be heard before
the Arizona Corporation Commission, 1200 West Washington
Street, Room 1, Phoenix, Arizona, commencing at 10:00

a.m. on the 20th day of January, 2016.

BEFORE: SARAH N. HARPRING, Administrative Law Judge

APPEARANCES :

For the Arizona Corporation Commission Staff:

Mr. Brian Smith

Staff Attorney, Legal Division
1200 West Washington Street
Phoenix, Arizona 85007

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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ALJ HARPRING: My name is Sarah Harpring, and I
am the administrative law judge assigned to preside over
this hearing. This hearing is for Docket Number
C-00000A-15-0118 in the matter of the Commission on its
own motion investigating the failure of numerous
utilities to file annual reports for calendar year 2013.

So I'll now take appearances.

MR. SMITH: Good morning, Judge. Brian Smith on
behalf of Staff, and with me is Guadalupe Lopez who will
be tegtifying this morning. And in attendance as well
is Brian Bozzo, her supervisor.

ALJ HARPRING: Did you mean to say Guadalupe
Ortiz?

MR. SMITH: Ortiz. I'm sorry. Yes. Sorry,
Lupe. I see this every day and I don't know why "Lopez"
came up, but Ortiz.

ALJ HARPRING: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Smith.

MR. SMITH: Thank you for correcting me, Judge.
That's the way to start off this morning. |

ALJ HARPRING: It appears to me that there are
no members of the public present. So please make a note
that no one is here for respondents or anyone to comment
on the docket.

Would you like to make an opening statement,

Mr. Smith?

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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MR. SMITH: I don't think one is necessary, Your
Honor. I think the purpose of our hearing is well known
by the pleadings, and if I can call Ms. Ortiz, I think
we'll start with her. 2And I just had one question.

Would you like her to be up on the stand where
she normally would be?

ALJ HARPRING: Yes, please.

MR. SMITH: Okay.

ALJ HARPRING: Okay.

MR. SMITH: Thank you.

ALJ HARPRING: Please come to the stand.

You know what, come up here. You can be on the
end of the bench. That's fine. Can you get in?

(Witness was duly sworn.)

MR. SMITH: May I begin, Your Honor?

ALJ HARPRING: Yes. Please do.

MR. SMITH: Thank you.

GUADALUPE ORTIZ,
called as a witness on behalf of ACC Staff, having been
previously duly sworn by the Certified Court Reporter to
speak the truth and nothing but the truth, was examined

and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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BY MR. SMITH:

Q. Would you please state your name and business
address for the record? |

A. Guadalupe Ortiz, 1200 West Washington in
Phoenix, Arizona.

Q. And by whom are you employed and in what
capacity?

A. I'm employed by the Arizona Corporation
Commission. I am an administrative services officer in
the Utilities Division compliance section.

Q. Would you please briefly outline your job duties
and responsibilities at the Commission for us?

A. I am responsible for enforcing Arizona Revised
Statutes, Arizona Administrative Code of Rules -- I
mean, I'm responsible for enforcing the compliance of
those statutes and rules.

Q. Okay. Thank you.

And in the course of your employment, were you
assigned to this docket, which is the Commission's own
motion investigating the failure of numerous utilities
to file annual reports for the calendar year 20137

A, Yes.

Q. And by initiating this docket, Staff is
recommending that the Commission revoke the CC&Ns of the
noncomplying utility companies or entities.

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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Correct?
A. Yes.
Q. Could you please tell us why you are

recommending this course of action?
A. The utility companies named in Staff's complaint

have failed to comply with annual report filing

reguirements.

Q. And what is the importance of filing an annual
report?

A. Annual reports are required by Arizona Revised
Statutes and Arizona Administrative Code Rules. They

are important to Staff because they allow Staff to
identify utilities that are solvent and/or in need of
rates. They provide customer count, water usage data,
plan information and are a means for Staff to monitor
utilities that are actively serving in the public.

0. Thank you.

And where can these companies or entities find
the requirements to file these annual reports?

A. On the Utilities Division website in the Arizona
Administraﬁive Code Rules and in the Arizona Revised
Statutes.

Q. And for these companies that we're speaking
about today, what was the deadline for filing the

subject annual reports?

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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A. April 15, 2014.

Q. And what is the ordinary consequence of failing
to file these reports?

A. The utility companies that become delinquent in
the filing of their annual reports will be subject to an
order to show cause complaint with risk of revocation to
their CC&Ns and subject to penalties.

Q. And how did you become aware that these
companies or entities hadn't filed their 2013 annual
reports?

A. The Utilities Division administrative section
Staff provided the compliance section with the list of
utilities who were delinquent in the filing of their
2013 annual reports.

Q. All right. Thank you.

And when did Staff become aware that these
companies or entities had failed to file their 2013
annual reports?

A. In July of 2014.

0. And what did Staff do to bring these companies

into compliance or attempt to --

A. Staff --

Q. Excuse me -- or attempt to bring them into
compliance?

A. Right. Staff -- Staff attempted to bring these

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440

www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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1 utilities into compliance by issuing delinquent notices,
2 placing telephone calls, sending emails to the contacts
3 on file for each of the utilities.

4 0. Were each of these companies notified of their
5 failure to do so?

6 A. Yes.

7 Q. And did Staff direct them to the rule and/or

8 statutory requirements of the f£iling?

9 A. Yes, in our delingquent notice and verbally.

10 Q. Okay. And were they all also notified of the
11 consequences of the failing to file?

12 A. Yes.

13 Q. And please delineate and explain what other

14 actions you performed to process this docket and bring

15 the companies or attempt to bring the companies into

16 compliance.

17 A, Staff also worked with ADEQ, DWR, Maricopa

18 County Environmental Services and the FCC to determine

19 what the status and condition of the utilities were.

20 Q. And during the course of processing this docket,
21 have there been any updates to the list of companies or
22 entities initially listed as not having filed théir 2013

23 annual reports?

24 A, Yes.
25 Q. Go ahead.
COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440

www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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A. On January 14, the Strawberry Water Company
filed its 2013 annual report. So Staff is recommending
that that utility be dismissed from this complaint.

0. Thank you.

And are there -- just for point of
clarification, at that time did Strawberry also file
another application?

A. Yes. On the same day, Strawberry Water Company
also filed an application requesting approval to change
its name to Ponderosa Water, LLC.

0. So the identification is still Strawberry Water
Company for purposes of this hearing.

Correct?

A. At this time, vyes.

Okay. Thank you.

Are there some companies that Staff has
requested to be removed from the list and/or dismissed
from this proceeding?

A, Yes. On January 8, Staff filed a memo to this
docket requesting that Legacy Long Distance
International, Inc. be removed from this matter as it
has come into compliance by filing its 2013 annual
report.

Q. And have some of the utility companies in
Staff's complaint already lost their CC&Ns?

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . cocashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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A. Yes.
Q. Can you tell us which ones?
A. Beaver Valley Water Company, Crown King Water

Company, Morristown Water Company, Strawberry Water
Company, William P. Farr dba Salome Water Company.

MR. SMITH: Okay. Your Honor, just to make sure
that you have everything before you, would you like the
dockets that refer to those companies? She.can list
them for you if you'd like.

ALJ HARPRING: The dockets where the CC&Ns were
actually revoked?

MR. SMITH: Yes.

ALJ HARPRING: Yes, that would be helpful.
Decision numbers would be even better.

MR. SMITH: I don't know if we have the decision
numbers, but we can get those for you in a posthearing
memorandum if you'd like.

ALJ HARPRING: Docket numbers are okay.

MR. SMITH: Okay. Thank you.

BY MR. SMITH:

Q. Go ahead, Lupe.

A. The docket number for Beaver Valley Water
Company ig W-02015A. The docket number for Crown King
Water Company is W-01558A.

ALJ HARPRING: Okay. I'm going to stop you

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www.coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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there.
Do you have the last digits, though, the
number -- the two-digit number that represents the year
and then the last four digits that represents the actual
matter? |
THE WITNESS: No, I don't.
ALJ HARPRING: Okay. Then I would like a
late-filed exhibit that indicates the decision number.
MR. SMITH: Will do. Thank you, Your Honor.
ALJ HARPRING: Okay. Thank you.
So you don't have to read those.
THE WITNESS: Thank you.
BY MR. SMITH:
Q. Okay. Lupe, are there stil; active companies or

entities which have not yet filed their 2013 annual

reports?
A. Yes.
Q. Can you tell us who they are, please?
A. Beaver Valley Water Company, Bellemont Water

Company, Crown King Water Company, Morristown Water
Company, William P. Farr dba Salome Water Company and
Willow Lakes Property Owners Association.

Q. Okay. And were these companies that you just
listed notified of this proceeding?

A, Yes.

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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Q. Can you tell us when and in what manner, please?

A. By standard and by regular mail -- by standard
and certified mail. My apologies.

Q. Thank you.

And what, if anything, has Staff done to notify
the group that has had mail returned to the Staff as
undeliverable?

A. We've investigated alternative contact
information on file with the Corporations Division,
ADWR, ADEQ, the FCC. Where alternative contact
information was not available, we researched online the
utilities. We did encounter two situations where
correspondence of this proceeding was mailed to
utilities who do business in the State of Arizona under
similar names but are not affiliated.

Q. Can you tell us who that is?

A. That would be applicable to Pacific
Communications and Teledata Solutions.

Q. Thank vyou.

Is it your recommendation that these still

noncompliant companies or entities have their CC&Ns

revoked?
A. Yes.
Q. Is there anything more that you wish to add at

this time?

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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A. Yes. For the utility companies who have had
their CC&Ns revoked in prior cases, Staff recommends
that they be subject to penalties in accordance with
Arizona Revised Statutes.

MR. SMITH: Okay. Thank you.
Your Honor, those are all the questions I have

for Ms. Ortiz this morning.

EXAMINATION
BY ALJ HARPRING:

Q. Okay. And, Ms. Ortiz, I missed the beginning of
one of your lists. It was not the list of those that
have already been revoked. I think it was the following
list. It included --

A. The utilities that are still actively serving?

Q. Yes. Could you say that again? Who is still
actively serving?

A. Beaver Valley Water Company, Bellemont Water

Company, Crown King Water Company, Morristown Water
Company, William P. Farr dba Salome Water Company,
Willow Lakes Property Owners Association.

Q. So does that mean that the rest are now
inactive?

A. No. There are a list -- there are approximately
nine water utilities. Of the nine, two are inactive.

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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Q. Okay. Which ones are inactive?

A. That is Bachmann Springs Utility Company.
Q. Okay.

A. And Tubac -- Tubac Water Company.

Q.

Okay. And were you able to determine the status
for the non-water companies?
A, Yes. With the -- with the FCC records, I was

able to identify several that are not active.

Q. Okay. Could you tell me which ones are not
active?

A. American Technologies, Inc. dba Network
Utilization Services, American -- give me a second --

Baldwin County Internet DSSI Services, L.L.C.

Q. Okay.

A. Candace Adair dba Adair Communications.

Q. Okay.

A. CvC CLEC, LLC.

Q. Okay.

A. Go Solo Technologies, Inc.; OLS, Inc.; Pacific

Communications, LLC.

Q. Okay.

A. Salty Dawg, Inc. dba 5 & Diner. For this
utility, Staff believes that they are no longer in
existence because the last annual report that is on file

and on record for this company contains a note by the

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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utility that states -- that states that the pay phone is
out of order and they have no intent to repair.

Q. Okay.

A. SNIP Link, LLC; TCAST Communications, Inc.
Those are the onegs that I was able to confirm through
the FCC.

Q. Okay. So as to the rest of the telecom
companies for which you've not been able to determine
that they are inactive, is the assumption that they are
still operating?

A. The assumption is that they are not operating
because all of the contact information on file with the
agencies that I've conferred with, the contact
information is outdated and it's either a telephone
number that's disconnected or returned mail that's
coming back as undeliverable.

Q. Okay. Okay. You said that Staff recommends
penalties for those who have already been revoked and
that included Beaver Valley Water, Crown King Water,
Morristown Water, Strawberry Water and William P. Farr
dba Salome Water.

Correct?

A. For Strawberry Water Company, the company has
come into compliance.

Q. Oh, okay.

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www .coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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A. So we would not recommend any -- we just
recommend that they be dismissed from this proceeding.

Q. Okay. My mistake. That's a different note not
on this.

Okay. So for the remainder of them for whom
fines are recommended, what level of fines does Staff
believe is appropriate?

A. Any amount that is in accordance with the
Arizona Revised Statutes which are whatever the

Commisgsion finds reasonable.

0. That varies from, I believe, $100 to $5,000.
A. That is correct.

Q. Okay. That's a very big scope.

A. Right. I will tell you that, in my research,

Beaver Valley Water Company's CC&N revocation in the
2008 order to show cause complaint, the company was
penalized $100.

Q. Okay.

A. For Crown King Water Company, they have been
named in the 1999 order to show cause complaint, the
2006 order to show cause complaint, 2007 and 2008. In
the 2006 and the 2007, they were penalized $200. In the

2008, they were penalized $700.

Q. Okay .
A. For Morristown Water Company, the company was
COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440

www . coashandcoash. com Phoenix, AZ
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named in the 2004, 2005, 2006, 2007 and 2008 order to
show cause complaints. In the 2005, 2006 and 2007, they
were penalized $200 in each matter. In the 2008 order
to show cause complaint, the company was penalized $700.

For William P. Farr dba Salome Water Company,
the company was named in the 1999, 2000, 2001, 2002,
2003, 2005, 2006, 2007 and 2008 order to show cause
complaints. The penalties ranged from 200 to 1,500. In
2008, the company was penalized $1,500. So that's just
some history and consideration of what, you know, might
be reasonable for each utility, considering their
history.

Q. That is very helpful. Thank you.
Have you actually had contact with those

companies for which fines are recommended?

A. Yes.

0. I'm curious as to what they said --

A. Hold on one second.

Q. -- about why they haven't filed.

A. Yes. I spoke with Mike Davoren for Beaver

Valley Water Company and on several occasions tried to
bring him into compliance, mailed him the forms. He
called me and said that he was putting them in the mail,
but Staff has never received them. So he -- in Beaver
Valley's case, the company was hopeful that they would

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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be able to soon be relieved of the utility and become a
district of some sort.

For Bellemont Water Company, I spoke with
Claudia Ness on several occasions. I've sent her
emails. She's promised to get the annual report filed,
but to date, Staff has received no filings.

Q. Okay. For Bellemont, though, you have not
recommended a fine.

I=s that correct?

A. No. This is the first complaint that they are
being -- that they have been noncompliant in.

Q. Okay.

A. For Crown King Water Company, I was successful
in speaking with Phyllis Barney, who is the wife of the
owner. She may be co-owner. .I'm not sure, but she
claims to be very busy. She stated that she was going
to send the forms in. I emailed them to her. I emailed
her the links. She just never did.

And for Morristown, I spoke with Jim Conan. He

is the individual who was now operating the company.
He's in compliance with Maricopa County Environmental
Services. So I'm not quite sure why he hasn't been
responsive to the forms that we've mailed and the forms
that we -- the email communication that we've sent, but
he seems to be willing to be cooperative.

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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Let's see. For William P. Farr, I've never been
successful in speaking with him directly. I've left
messages. He's also an owner of Cactus Bar in the
same -- in Salome, Arizona, and I've left messages there
as well for him. He's just not been responsive to any
of my attempts to communicate with him.

Willow Lakes Property Owners Association, I have
not been successful in speaking with the owner. I did
speak with the certified operator or the former
certified operator, who is Charles Summer, and I did ask

him to provide my contact information to the company

owner .
Q. And Willow Lakes, is this their first time on
the list?
A. This is their first time.
Q. Okay.
ALJ HARPRING: Okay. Mr. Smith, do you have any
follow-up?

MR. SMITH: No, Your Honor. Thank you.

AL J HARPRING: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Ortiz.
That was very helpful.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

ALJ HARPRING: And no exhibits from Staff?

MR. SMITH: Nothing from Staff, Your Honor,
except -- we didn't -- we just thought perhaps that you

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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might want one. There's an exhibit that we've
tentatively marked as Exhibit S-1. It sort of runs down
everything that the Staff has done to communicate. I'm

not
was
the
Ms.

tha

fou

sti

BY

sure 1f you can decipher everything as far as what
actually done, but it's got the docket and it's got
company name, and there's some notations as to what
Ortiz has done. If you'd like that, we can submit
t right now.
ALJ HARPRING: Certainly.
MR. SMITH: If it might be helpful.
ALJ HARPRING: Yes. That sounds helpful.
MR. SMITH: Okay.
ALJ HARPRING: Thank you.
MR. SMITH: If you'd like me to lay a little
ndation, Your Honor, for the document.
ALJ HARPRING: That would be wvery helpful. Yes.
Sorry, Ms. Ortiz. You get to come back up.
MR. SMITH: Get back up there.
ALJ HARPRING: And I remind you that you are
11 under oath.

THE WITNESS: Yes.

DIRECT EXAMINATION (resumed)

MR. SMITH:
0. Okay. Lupe, would you tell us -- do you have
COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
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marked -- or in front of you what has been marked as

Exhibit S-1°?

A. Yes.
Q. And can you tell us what that is?
A. This is a list of the respondents named in

Staff's complaint and the history as to whether or not
these respondents have ever been subject to an order to
show cause complaint in the past. It also references
the agencies that information was obtained from and
whether or not contact -- contact was successful between
Staff and the entity.
Q. Was this exhibit prepared by you or somebody at
your direction?
A. By me. |
Q. And does it also contain some information that
you've previously testified to this morning with respect 1
to these companies?
A. Yes.
MR. SMITH: Is that sufficient, Your Honor?
ALJ HARPRING: Yesg. Thank you.
THE WITNESS: Thank vyou.
MR. SMITH: I move for the admission of
Exhibit S-1, Your Honor.
ALJ HARPRING: Exhibit S-1 is admitted.

MR. SMITH: Thank vyou.

COASH & COASH, INC. (602) 258-1440
www . coashandcoash.com Phoenix, AZ
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(Exhibit S-1 was admitted into evidence.)

ALJ HARPRING: And the late-filed exhibit that
you will be providing is going to be a list of the
revocation decisions? |

MR. SMITH: That's correct.

ALJ HARPRING: Okay.

MR. SMITH: That Ms. Ortiz has referenced. Yes.

ALJ HARPRING: Okay. When do you think you

would be able to have that?

MR. SMITH: If not by this afternoon, certainly
by tomorrow, Your Honor.

ALJ HARPRING: Okay.

Okay. Would you like to make a closing
statement?

MR. SMITH:. Very briefly, Your Honor. We would
ask you to take into consideration the documentation and
the testimony of Ms. Ortiz as to the status of these
various companies, the action that has been taken by
Staff with respect to the companies to attempt to get
these companies in compliance. I will tell you that |

|
Ms. Ortiz has done a yeoman job. This is her first bite |
at the apple, if you will, and she's been a bulldog at
going after these companies in an appropriate and
professional manner to make sure that they comply or at

least attempt to have them comply.
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So we would ask that you recommend that the
appropriate action be taken with respect to each of
these companies given their background, their history
and some of them that Ms. Ortiz has referenced as being
repeat offenders, if you will, and recommend the
appropriate penalties in those cases.

ALJ HARPRING: Okay. Thank you.

Any additional issues that we need to address
before we adjourn?

MR. SMITH: Not that I'm aware of, Your Honor.

ALJ HARPRING: Okay. Then thank you all for
your participation, and we are adjourned.

MR. SMITH: Thank you for your time, Your Honor.

(Whereupon, the proceedings concluded at 10:25
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STATE OF ARIZONA )
COUNTY OF MARICOPA )

BE IT KNOWN that the foregoing proceedings were
taken before me; that the foregoing pages are a full,
true, and accurate record of the proceedings, all done
to the best of my skill and ability; that the
proceedings were taken down by me in shorthand and
thereafter reduced to print under my direction.

I CERTIFY that I am in no way related to any of
the parties hereto nor am I in any way interested in the
outcome hereof.

I CERTIFY that I have complied with the ethical
obligations set forth in ACJA 7-206(F) (3) and ACJA
7-206(J) (1) (g) (1) and (2). Dated at this 30th day of
January, 2016.

LILTA MONARREZ
Certified Reporter
Certificate No. 50658.

I CERTIFY that Coash & Coash, Inc., has complied
with the ethical obligations set forth in ACJA 7-206
(J) (1) (g) (1) through (6).

Coash & Coash, Inc.
Registered Reporting Firm R1036
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